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AGENDA 
   Meeting of the Beach Commission 

    February 24, 2016 
   9:30 a.m. 

Dockweiler Youth Center 
12505 Vista del Mar 

Playa del Rey, CA  90293 
    

1.  CALL TO ORDER AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
     
2.  APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
       
 January 27, 2016 
 
3. OLD BUSINESS   
 

A. Venice Lifeguard Headquarters Status   (VERBAL REPORT) 
 

4. NEW BUSINESS 
 

A. Beach Commission History/Role    (DISCUSSION) 
B. Beach Homeless Encampments    (DISCUSSION) 
C. Beach Commission Calendar/Meeting Topics  (DISCUSSION) 

 
5. STAFF REPORTS 

 
 A.  Ongoing Activities Report     (REPORT) 

 Board Actions on Items Relating to Beaches 

 B.  Beach Special Events/Activities    (REPORT) 
 C.  Operational Services Division Report   (REPORT) 

Regarding Beach Maintenance 
D. Capital Projects Status Report/Related Activities (REPORT) 
E. Lifeguard Report      (VERBAL REPORT) 

http://beaches.lacounty.gov/
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6. COMMISSIONER COMMENTS 
 
7. COMMUNICATION FROM THE PUBLIC 
 
8. NEXT MEETING DATE & LOCATION 
 
 Wednesday, March 23, 2016, 9:30 a.m. at Burton Chace Park Community Room, 

13650 Mindanao Way, Marina del Rey, CA 90292. 
 
9. ADJOURNMENT 

PLEASE NOTE:   
 
1. The Los Angeles County Board of Supervisors adopted Chapter 2.160 of the Los 

Angeles Code (Ord. 93-0031 § 2 (part), 1993), relating to lobbyists. Any person who 
seeks support or endorsement from the Beach Commission on any official actions must 
certify that he/she is familiar with the requirements of this ordinance.  A copy of the 
ordinance can be provided prior to the meeting and certification is to be made before or 
at the meeting. 

 
2.        The agenda will be posted on the Internet and displayed at the following locations at 

least 72 hours preceding the meeting date: 
 
Department of Beaches and Harbors’ Website Address: marinadelrey.lacounty.gov 
 
     Department of Beaches and Harbors  Marina del Rey Information Center 
           Administration Building   4701 Admiralty Way 
   13837 Fiji Way  Marina del Rey, CA 90292  
    Marina del Rey, CA 90292 
 
     Burton Chace Park Community Room Lloyd Taber – Marina del Rey 
Library 
     13650 Mindanao Way    4533 Admiralty Way 
     Marina del Rey, CA 90292   Marina del Rey, CA 90292 
 
Si necesita asistencia para interpretar esta informacion llame al (310) 305-9546.                                                                
 

ADA ACCOMMODATIONS: If you require reasonable accommodations or auxiliary aids 
and services such as material in alternate format or a sign language interpreter, please 
contact the ADA (Americans with Disability Act) Coordinator at (310) 305-9538 (Voice) 
or (TTY/TDD) users, please call the California Relay Service at 711. The ADA 
coordinator may be reached by email at rstassi@bh.lacounty.gov. 

http://marinadelrey.lacounty.gov/


COUNTY OF LOS ANGELES BEACH COMMISSION 
MINUTES OF JANUARY 27, 2016 MEETING 

 

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT     

Rosi Dagit, Chair 

Jeffrey S. Sallee, Vice Chair 

Anthea Raymond 

Bruce Saito 

Chuck Milam 

Cris B. Liban 

Margaret Levy 

Maureen O’Donnell 

Mitch Ward 

Peter Tucker 

Virginia Kruger 

Walt Dougher 

Wayne Powell 

 

ABSENCES 

Kelly McDowell 

Scott Sachs 

Thomas Barnes 

Thomas Brewer 

 

STAFF PRESENT 

Gary Jones, Director 

John Kelly, Deputy Director, Facilities/Capital Projects/Maintenance/Traffic Planning, 

Harbor Engineering Bureau 

Kenneth Foreman, Division Chief, Operational Services Division 

Carol Baker, Division Chief, Community & Marketing Services Division 

Steve Moseley, Chief, Lifeguard Division, Los Angeles County Fire Department 
 

GUEST SPEAKERS 

Hi Sang Kim, Operations Manager at Hyperion Treatment Plant 

Mas Dojiri, Manager of Environmental Monitoring Division 

Tonya Durrell, LA Sanitation Public Affairs Office 

 

MEETING LOCATION 

Burton W. Chace Park Community Room 
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1.  CALL TO ORDER AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

Chair Powell called the meeting to order at 9:34 a.m. He requested that Commissioner 

Dougher lead everyone in the Pledge of Allegiance. Commissioners, staff and guests 

rose and delivered the pledge. 

 

2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 

Chair Powell motioned for approval of the October 28, 2015 minutes along with the 

September 23, 2015 amended minutes. Commissioner Milam seconded approval. 

 

Commissioner Kruger commented on the September 23, 2015 minutes and the topic of 

berm building and potential storm flooding in Playa del Rey. She asked about the 

availability of the Federally-mapped flood area information, and whether the information 

about Federally-funded flood insurance had been made available to the public on DBH 

or other County websites. 

 

John Kelly replied that the Department of Public Works website has a good, all-

encompassing list of resources. Carol Baker added that extensive resource material had 

been shared directly with Playa del Rey residents. 

 

The minutes were unanimously approved by the Commissioners. 

 

3. OLD BUSINESS 

A. UPDATE ON WINTER STORM EFFECTS 

Ken Foreman delivered a PowerPoint presentation. In the first week of January 2016, 

three storms occurred which tested DBH’s preparedness and response to storm erosion. 

Significant asphalt was lost at Nicholas Canyon, and a roadway is now closed for safety. 

In Zuma, high surf conditions eroded the berms, and they needed to be rebuilt twice. At 

Topanga, asphalt and sand were lost. DBH crews brought sand to Topanga to protect 

lifeguard facilities. South facing beaches are impacted hardest and cause the most 

concern for DBH. Ponding occurred in the DYC parking lot, and a roughly 140 foot portion 

of the bike path was damaged by wave run-up. DPW has since re-routed the bike path. 

At Redondo Beach, wave run-up crossed over the bike path and onto the beach spreading 

trash and debris. 

Chair Dagit commended DBH for forwarding a storm report to the Commissioners 

following the recent storms, and asked for presentations in the future on long term 

strategies to deal with sea level rise and increased storm impact. 
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B. VENICE LIFEGUARD HEADQUARTERS STATUS 

Chief Moseley delivered a verbal report. The Venice lifeguard facility is a three story 

structure dating from 1969. It’s electrical and plumbing systems are out of date and it has 

no fire escape. The goal of getting all civilian personnel out of the building has been 

achieved. Uniformed personnel still maintain a presence in the structure. There are 50 

years of paper records and telecommunications equipment that need to be removed. DBH 

is the lead agency with regard to ongoing negotiations between the County and City about 

the future of the headquarters building. 

 

Chair Kruger asked what will happen to the facility at the end of this process. John Kelly 

said that negotiations between the County and City will continue for the foreseeable 

future, and that the long term goal is to renovate the structure once a funding source 

becomes available. 

 

4. NEW BUSINESS 

A. HYPERION TREATMENT PLANT PRESENTATION 

Mr. Hi Sang Kim, Head Engineer and Operations Manager for LA Sanitation’s Hyperion 

Water Reclamation Plant, delivered his verbal report with accompanying slides. He 

defined the acronym M.O.S.U. as Material of Sewage Origin which is found on the beach, 

such as tampon casings and syringes lancets. He gave a brief description of the plant, its 

capacities, and the current renovation and upgrade projects that are underway. Mr. Kim 

described the significant discharge of M.O.S.U. onto the beaches on September 22, 2015, 

and the subsequent clean-up, investigation and monitoring efforts. 

 

Chair Dagit asked Mr. Kim what the normal amount of gallons treated each day. Mr. Kim 

said that Hyperion is designed to treat 450 million gallons per day. Hyperion currently 

receives about 270 million gallons per day. About 40 million gallons per day is recycled. 

238 million gallons are put out into the ocean each day. 

 

Chair Dagit asked about Hyperion’s level of treatment. Mr. Kim said that the treatment is 

secondary, removing most of the organic carbon, but not nitrogen. The two levels of 

treatment are primary removal of physical sedimentation, followed by secondary 

biological treatment using anaerobic digestion. 

 

Commissioner Raymond asked what the source of the 270 million gallons per day are. 

Mr. Kim replied that the untreated water is coming from the cities of Los Angeles, Culver 

City, Beverly Hills, San Fernando and Glendale, excluding the harbor area which is 

served by another small plant. 
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Commissioner Tucker asked whether there is any coordination between LA Sanitation, 

DPW and other government agencies and groups to find solutions to deal with storm drain 

run-off. Tonya Durrell commented that public storm water outreach has been increased 

and will continue to increase in the months to come. She said that she would come back 

to the Commission and give updates on outreach progress. 

 

Vice Chair Sallee asked if the first indication of a problem is when storm water begins to 

run over the weir, and if there was any way to put netting over the weir. Mr. Kim replied 

that there is a screen in place, but that fine netting in an emergency situation may plug 

up with sewage, and risks threatening Hyperion’s effectiveness. There needs to be a 

balance and good monitoring. Screens in the channel are manually cleaned every two 

days. The depth of the one mile output is fifty feet. 

 

Commissioner Milam asked about the likelihood of a sewage spill during this year’s El 

Niño season. Does Hyperion have better controls in place? Mr. Kim replied that anything 

is possible, but that there hasn’t been a big spill within the past 15 years. Additional layers 

of protection are consistently added. Hyperion needs the support of other agencies to 

keep increasing protection from spills. 

 

Commissioner Raymond asked about the level of lancets and tampons spilled on January 

6th. Mr. Kim said that the storm drainage system is very complex, and that the high 

numbers coincided with heavy rain and strong winds, and that he is willing to share more 

data with the Commission. Addressing the spill risks needs to be a joint effort involving 

other agencies and increased public outreach. 

 

Commissioner Liban asked what is the monitoring framework assessing the outfalls both 

within and outside of Hyperion’s jurisdiction. Mr. Kim said that he could not speak for the 

storm drain system, but that Hyperion is committed to improving its own system, and to 

working with the City of LA, the State of California, the DPW and other County agencies 

to increase inspections and prevention measures. 

 

Commissioner Liban asked about the cost of the current clean-up and pumping plant 

rehab. Mr. Kim replied that costs are estimated from 800,000 to close to a million dollars 

so far. 

 

Ms. Durrell commented that the recent spill has the full attention of LA Sanitation’s 

Executive Management Team. 
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Commissioner Powell asked if there is a claims process for anyone who suffered damage 

during the recent storms. Tonya Durrell replied that there is a claims process for 

constituents within the LA City Clerk’s office. 

 

Ms. Baker urged Commissioners with further questions to forward them to her, and she 

would work with Ms. Durrell to respond. 

B. ELECTION OF CHAIR AND VICE CHAIR 

A nomination committee consisting of Commissioners Dagit, Powell and Milam, together 

with Ms. Baker, met before the meeting to discuss who from District 4 would become the 

next Vice Chair once Commissioner Dagit moves into the Chair position. The committee 

chose to nominate Commissioner Jeffrey Sallee for Vice Chair, and Mr. Sallee agreed to 

serve. 

 

Chair Powell made a formal motion to nominate Commissioner Dagit as Chair and 

Commissioner Sallee as Vice Chair. 

 

The Commission unanimously approved the motion. 

 

Commissioner Powell vacated the seat and turned it over to incoming Chair Dagit. 

 

Commissioner Kruger commended Commissioner Powell for his year of service, for not 

missing a single meeting, and for leading the meetings so well. 

C. PRESENTATION OF DBH STRATEGIC PLAN 

Hard copies of the DBH Strategic Plan pamphlet were distributed to the Commissioners 

for review before the meeting. 

 

Gary Jones provided a verbal overview of the pamphlet. The goal was to provide a 

concise, refined, readable document for both the public, and other government 

departments and agencies. 

 

The photography in the Strategic Plan pamphlet came from DBH employees who 

participate in a yearly DBH employee photography contest. 

 

Commissioner O’Donnell asked for hard copy supplies of Strategic Plan pamphlets, 

Sandbag Distribution flyers, and LA Sanitation’s brochures detailing what not to flush into 

the sewage system, so that she could distribute them to the Torrance Mayor and City 

Council. 
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Commissioner Sallee asked that PDF copies of the same documents be emailed to him. 

 

Commissioner Dougher asked what percentage of DBH’s resources are dedicated to the 

marina. Mr. Jones replied that one of DBH’s tasks under the “Organizational 

Effectiveness” goal is to create a cost-accounting system which will document time split 

between beach and marina activity. Mr. Jones estimated that two-thirds of his time is 

spent on marina matters, the other third on beach issues, but it fluctuates seasonally and 

is issue-driven. 

 

Chair Dagit commented that the strategic plan’s lettering of “A,” “B,” and “C” implied a 

hierarchy, and wondered if bulleting might be more appropriate. Mr. Jones replied that 

there was a discussion about the choice of lettering, and that letters were decided upon 

for ease of tracking, and did not imply a hierarchy or prioritization, and that Chair Dagit’s 

impression will be considered. 

 

Chair Dagit said that “Environmental Stewardship” should be the foundation and the 

capstone, and that all of the other goals are directly tied into the condition of the beaches. 

Mr. Jones said that he would look at that. 

 

Commissioner Levy said that she agreed with Chair Dagit that environmental issues 

should be the center piece connecting all goals. Commissioner Liban also agreed. 

 

Commissioner Liban asked for clarification on the goal of re-organizing the Department’s 

structure. Mr. Jones replied that DBH is looking for increased resources and staff during 

budget season, and wants to increase DBH’s ability to communicate with the public, and 

specifically create a division which is centered around public communications. 

D. SCHEDULING NOVEMBER BEACH COMMISSION MEETING 

Ms. Baker proposed moving the November 23, 2016 meeting to November 30, 2016. 

Commissioner Kruger motioned to approve the new meeting time. Commissioner 

O’Donnell seconded. The Commissioners unanimously approved the new meeting time 

of Wednesday, November 30, 2016. 

5. STAFF REPORTS 

A. ONGOING ACTIVITIES REPORT 

Ms. Baker presented the written report. 

B. BEACH AND MARINA DEL REY SPECIAL EVENTS 
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Ms. Baker presented the written report. 

C. OPERATIONAL SERVICES DIVISION REPORT 

Ken Foreman presented the written report and invited questions. 

Chair Dagit asked about the water line and irrigation at Zuma Beach. John Kelly replied 

that irrigation at Zuma is extremely minimal and has been shut off. The main water line 

and valves are out-of-date and will be replaced end to end. Water waste reduction goals 

are being met. 

Commissioner Milam asked if beach erosion has affected any of the telecommunications 

equipment. Chief Moseley replied that fifty percent of telecommunications have been 

moved on Manhattan and Hermosa beaches due to erosion. 

Commissioner Kruger asked about see level rise considerations and how both larger 

Capital Projects and smaller projects are evaluated in terms of where our resources are 

best used and how long the finished project will last. Mr. Kelly replied that DBH considers 

the safety, popularity and heavy use of each facility they maintain. The RV Park is a very 

busy and popular attraction. Berms are built every year to protect the RV Park and its 

facilities are maintained and renovated on a regular basis. 

D. CAPITAL PROJECTS STATUS REPORT/RELATED ACTIVITIES 

John Kelly presented the written report. 

 

Chair Dagit asked if remote parking options might replace kiosks, and if options that would 

eliminate the queuing-up problems are being considered. Mr. Kelly replied that DBH is 

working with a parking consultant and is working on specific, prioritized recommendations 

to improve the parking options for beachgoers. 

 

Commissioner Milam asked about RV Park access and the tremendous lining-up which 

occurred last summer in both the northbound and southbound lanes, and also westbound 

from the Imperial Highway, and how the congestion problem could be solved. Mr. Kelly 

replied that the number of visitors to our beaches has grown from 40 million to 70 million 

within the past 10 years, and the transportation infrastructure leading to the beaches has 

remained the same. DBH continues to explore solutions and locate funding to address 

these growing problems of congestion. 

E. LIFEGUARD REPORT 

Chief Moseley gave a verbal report. Surfers completely disregard warnings about water 

quality and recommendations to avoid the beaches for 72 hours following storms. 
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Lifeguards have begun using personal water crafts (jet skis) for rescue applications. 

Storm erosion has affected access issues for lifeguards. The Toyota roll-out is complete. 

The relationship between DBH, Lifeguards and the National Weather Service has 

consistently improved. 

 

6.  COMMISSIONER COMMENTS 

 

Vice Chair Sallee recommended that the Commission consider future presentations from 

the City of Redondo on current infrastructure projects in progress. 

 

The next Beach Commission Meeting is scheduled for February 24, 2016 at 

DOCKWEILER YOUTH CENTER, 12505 Vista del Mar, Playa del Rey, CA 90293. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 

Chair Dagit adjourned the meeting at 11:31 a.m. 

 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Robert Curtis 

Commission Secretary 

































                      LOS ANGELES COUNTY BEACH COMMISSION ATTENDANCE REPORT 2016 

Commissioner/  
Appointed by       

Jan. Feb. March April May June July Sept Oct Nov Total 
Meetings 
Attended 
2015 

Barnes/Knabe            
Brewer/Knabe            
Dagit/Yaroslavsky X           
Dougher/ Knabe X           
Kruger/Yaroslavsky X           
Levy/ Kuehl X           
Liban/ Kuehl X           

McDowell/ Knabe            

Milam/ Knabe X           
O’Donnell/ Knabe X           
Powell/ Knabe X           
Raymond/ Kuehl X           

Sachs/Ridley-Thomas X           
Saito/ Solis X           
Sallee/ Knabe X           
Tucker/ Knabe X           
Ward/ Knabe X           
VACANT/Kuehl            
VACANT/Kuehl            
VACANT/Antonovich            
INACTIVE MEMBERS (Missed three or more meetings in a row) 

** Resigned this year                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         

No regularly scheduled meetings in August or December       *=No meeting       =Present       Blank=Absent    


